
 
 
 
 
 

MEMORANDUM 
 

TO:    City Council 
 
FROM:    David J. Deutsch 
     City Manager 
 
SUBJECT:   Status Report                                 DATE: August 27, 2015 
 
 

1. Bowie Marketplace Update 
Redevelopment work is continuing at Bowie Marketplace.  Within the past two weeks, 
the City issued three “shell” building permits for a total of 76,800 square feet of in-line 
retail space at the center.  Tenant fit-out permits will follow, once specific tenants and 
their needs are identified by Berman Enterprises.  An application for a building permit for 
the Harris Teeter store has not yet been made, but is expected in September.  This week, 
Berman Enterprises is pouring curb and gutter for the new entrances onto Superior Lane 
and MD 450.  Also, the construction contractor will need to recapture the 20 parking 
spaces and close the parking area located on the east side of the Bowie Community 
Center at the end of the day on Monday, August 31st.  Community Center staff have been 
reminded of this impending change and were asked to make the necessary arrangements 
with users of the center. 
 
To assist seniors attending programs at the Bowie Community Center, City staff is 
finalizing plans to relocate the Community College SAGE Senior Exercise program and 
the Belair Seniors Social Club to the Kenhill Center.  As we do now, the City’s senior 
buses will transport seniors to these activities if requested.  This is an interim 
arrangement and will continue until the parking situation is returned to normal at the 
Community Center. 

 
2. Recycling 

Council and staff continue to receive questions about the recycling program.  Please 
review the attached items for clarity.  The two single-page items are posted on the City 
website.   

 
3. National Preparedness Month 

September 1st marks the start of National Preparedness Month. National Preparedness 
Month was founded after 9/11 to increase awareness and encourage action for emergency 
preparedness nationwide. Throughout September, the City of Bowie will join a 
nationwide coalition of thousands of private, public and nonprofit organizations, each 
hosting local events and initiatives designed to motivate people to prepare their homes, 
workplaces and communities for emergencies of all kinds.  
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The Emergency Management Coordinator and Communications Coordinator have 
planned a series of daily preparedness tips, which will correspond to the topic of the 
week. Below is the schedule for the month of September: 
 

• September 1 – 4:   Four Bowie B’s to Preparedness Planning (Be Informed,  
Be Ready, Be Wise and Be Self-Sufficient) 

• September 7 – 11: Flood Preparedness 
• September 14 – 18: Hurricane Preparedness 
• September 21 – 25: Power Outage Preparedness 
• September 28 – 30: Pandemic Flu Preparedness 

 
Daily messages will appear on the City of Bowie Website, Facebook, Twitter, and City of 
Bowie Government Channel.  
 
We are also recommending that Council adopt a Proclamation at your September 8th 
meeting, proclaiming September as National Preparedness Month in Bowie.  
 

4. City Election 
Resident Pauletta G. Handy filed her candidacy paperwork today for the Council  
District 1 seat. 
 

 
Attachments 
 
 



Frequently Asked Questions 
 about Recycling Plastic Disposable Bags and Plastic Film 

 
Why is the City no longer accepting single-use plastic bags in its Residential Recycling Program? 
Effective July 1, 2015, plastic bags of any color, size or shape, and plastic film CAN NO LONGER be accepted with 
the City of Bowie’s Residential Recycling Program.  
 
The City of Bowie brings the items it collects at curbside for recycling to the Prince George’s County Materials 
Recycling Facility. This facility uses an automated system that sorts and bales the recyclables. Plastic bags jam 
and clog the machinery causing costly damages and downtime. As a result, Prince George’s County has passed a 
law prohibiting the inclusion of plastic bags and sheeting with your curbside recycling and the facility has banned 
plastic bags and sheeting from being included with single stream recycling loads.  
 
Instead, please recycle your clean and dry plastic bags at most grocery stores and other retailers rather 
than placing them in your recycling bin or cart. Use reusable bags or totes when shopping or opt for paper bags 
where available.  

 
What types of plastic bags/film are considered unacceptable for the City of Bowie’s Residential 
Recycling Program?  
Plastic bags / plastic film of any kind are no longer accepted. Specifically, the items contained on the list below 
WILL NO LONGER be accepted with the City’s Residential Recycling Program. Many of them can be recycled 
instead at local retailers.  
 

 
 
I notice the ban includes bags for vegetables, newspaper sleeves, dry-cleaning bags and outer wrap 
from meat and cheese products. Why are they also banned from the Residential Recycling Program?  
These items are banned because they also pose a problem with the sorting process.  
 
What types of plastic bags can I recycle at stores?  
Most clean and dry plastic bags are 100 percent recyclable at participating retail locations. These bags are usually 
designated with the three recycling arrows and are made of vinyl or polyvinyl chloride (PVC). They may also 
contain one of the following symbols: 

Here’s what NOT to put in 
your recycling bin or cart 
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The following types of plastics/bags are accepted at most local store drop-off centers: 

1. Newspaper and dry cleaning covering 
2. Retail and produce bags (grocery bags, other plastic bags labeled with #2 or #4 etc.) 
3. Product wraps (paper towels, water bottles, diapers, toilet tissue etc.) 
4. Bread bags and food storage (Ziploc-type) bags 

The following types of plastics/bags are not accepted for recycling at most local store drop-off centers: 
1. Degradable/compostable film or bags 
2. Frozen food bags 
3. Prewashed salad mix bags 
4. Plastic wrap (Cling Wrap/Saran Wrap) 
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Can black, dark green or any other color of large plastic bags be placed in the recycling cart or bin? 
Can these bags be used for recycling?  
No, these types of bags are not accepted with the City of Bowie’s Residential Recycling Program and are not an 
acceptable item to place or use to line the recycling collection container. (Nor can they be used for yard waste.) 
 
What will happen if I put plastic bags in my recycling cart after the ban takes place?  
After July 1, 2015, City crews will not empty recycling carts or bins that contain plastic bags or plastic film and will 
tag unacceptable containers with a bright orange sticker. We encourage residents to comply with the ban to keep 
the City of Bowie moving forward with its recycling and waste diversion goals.  
 
Where can I recycle plastic bags?  
Return to sender! Most local grocery stores and other retailers have plastic bag recycling collection programs and 
have placed collection boxes in their stores that are usually located at or near a store’s main entrance. In Bowie, we 
have found plastic bag /film recycling drop-off stations at Best Buy, Giant, Home Depot, Lowe’s, Macy’s, Mom’s 
Organic Market, Safeway, Target, and Walmart. You can also visit http://plasticfilmrecycling.org and enter your Zip 
Code to find establishments that accept plastic bags and sheeting for recycling. 
 
What happens to bags after they are recycled properly?  
Plastic bags are recycled into many different products. Most plastic bags are turned into composite lumber. They 
can also be reprocessed and turned into small pellets used to make new bags, pallets, containers, crates, and pipe.  
 
Where can I get reusable shopping bags?  
Most grocery, pharmacy and other retailers sell reusable bags for a nominal fee. You can help the environment by 
using and purchasing reusable bags when shopping or opting for paper bags where available.  
 
Should I recycle degradable bags?  
No. Biodegradable/compostable bags should not be placed in the City of Bowie’s Residential Recycling Program 
because these types of bags are made from a different type of material; they break down over time and are not 
acceptable for recycling purposes. They must be disposed of with household waste. 
 
Who do I contact for more information about the City of Bowie’s Residential Recycling Program?  
Please call the City of Bowie Public Works Department at 301-809-2344 for more information about Bowie’s 
Residential Recycling Program or visit www.cityofbowie.org/recycling.  
 
Can I recycle at a store if: 

 The plastic is colored?  YES. Colored material is not a problem for recycling. 
 If it tears like paper? NO. This type of plastic is currently not accepted in bag recycling drop-off bins. 
 If it crinkles loudly like candy wrappers, flower bouquet wrap or chip bags when I mash it in my hand? NO. 

Please do not include, as it is not currently acceptable for recycling. 
 If it has labels or tape? YES, but labels, tape, and adhesive strips SHOULD BE REMOVED prior to putting 

it in the recycling drop-off bin. The integrity of the bag isn’t important—the recycler just wants the clean 
plastic. 

 If it is thicker, stiff plastic like pet food bags or bedding bags (including anything with a zipper)? NO. These 
are not the same type of plastic that recyclers want, so DO NOT include. 

 It is silvery or metallic (like some snack packaging or printer ink cartridge packages)? NO. This material is 
not acceptable. 

 If it says it’s degradable or compostable AND recyclable? NO. Currently, these bags cannot be placed in 
drop-off bins. The recyclers reprocessing bags don’t want the products they are making to degrade over 
time so these bags are not acceptable. 

 It is dirty, has crumbs, or is wet? NO. Recyclers need the bags and film to be CLEAN and DRY. Please 
don’t include dirty or wet bags, or any material that has food or other residues. If in doubt, throw it out! 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Metal  
cans 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Plastic food & 
beverage 

containers & 
other plastics 
with #1-5 & #7 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Glass bottles  
& jars  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Paper cardboard 
dairy & juice 
containers 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Flattened 
cardboard & 
paperboard 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Paper  

Questions?  
Call the City of Bowie 

Public Works Department  
at 301-809-2344. 

What Items Can I Put in my  
City of Bowie Recycling Cart? 

DO NOT INCLUDE: plastic bags, food waste, or Styrofoam. 



Items below are  
not accepted with residential recycling 

Plastic bags No grocery bags, trash bags or sheet plastic. 
Due to a change in policy at the facility where the City brings its recycling , plastic bags 
can no longer be accepted with residential recycling. Local stores, like Best Buy, Giant 
Home Depot, Kohl’s, Lowe’s, Macy’s, Mom’s Organic Market, Safeway, Target, and 
Walmart accept plastic bags for recycling. Visit www.plasticfilmrecycling.org for more 
info on where to recycle plastic bags and sheeting. 

Glass  No drinking glasses, mirrors, dishes or cookware. 
These items can be disposed of with regular trash or if they are usable, consider 
donating them to a local charity. 

Polystyrene & 
Styrofoam 

No Polystyrene foam cups or containers, 
Styrofoam, or packing “peanuts”. 
These items may be disposed of with regular trash. Rigid Styrofoam may be dropped off 
for recycling at the City’s annual Shredding/Styrofoam Recycling Event, held usually in 
the Spring. 

 

Light bulbs No light bulbs.  
Incandescent light bulbs can be disposed of with regular trash. Compact Fluorescent 
Bulbs (CFLs) contain trace amounts of mercury and should be disposed of at Home 
Depot or Lowe’s or at the County’s Hazardous Waste Facility in Upper Marlboro. 

 

Paint / 
chemicals 

No paint , motor oil or chemical cans or bottles. 
Empty latex paint cans can be put out with regular trash. Paint , motor oil, and chemical 
cans and bottles can also be brought to the County’s Hazardous Waste Facility in Upper 
Marlboro and need not be empty. 

Other plastic 
items 

No plastic utensils, hangers, buckets, plant 
containers, toys, lawn furniture.  
These items may be disposed of with regular trash . If plastic toys and furniture are still 
usable, consider donating them or offering them on Bowie Freecycle  
(https://groups.yahoo.com/neo/groups/bowie_freecycle). Plastic plant containers can 
be recycled at Lowe’s and Home Depot and other garden centers.  

Food waste No food waste. 
Dispose of food waste in regular trash or consider making a compost pile. 
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